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Minutes of the 
Delaware Harness Racing Commission Meeting

PUBLIC SESSION 
May 12, 2015 at 10:00 A.M.
 Delaware Department of Agriculture- Conference Room 1 
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele
	Chairman 

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman 

	George Staats
	Commissioner

	Jack Berberian 
	Commissioner 

	Stephanie Liguori  
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DHRC Executive Director Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, Dover Downs Vice President of Racing Charles Lockhart, Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino, HRI General Manager Jim Boese, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft,  DSOA ED Sal DiMario,  Joe Strug (Dalare), Dr. Jay Baldwin,  DHRC staff members: Dan Kazmaier & Dr. Whiston  and  Brandon Givens.  
Minutes: Judy Davis-Wilson  
Call TO ORDER:
At 10:10 A.M.  Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.
Approval of Minutes:
A motion was made by Chairman Steele to approve the April 8, 2015 public minutes as submitted.   Motion was carried, seconded and passed with unanimous voice vote.
OLD Business:

No other old business
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New Business:
· Dr. Baldwin – Lasix Fee Timetable 

The increase in the Lasix fee was discussed at the December 2014 Commission Meeting.  It was decided to raise the Lasix fee in two phases to lessen the impact to the horsemen.  The Lasix fee was increased to $13.00 in January 2015 and was due to be raised to $15.00 in the fall of 2015.  Dr. Baldwin has received many complaints regarding increase being in steps and received feedback from the horsemen that they would prefer that it be done in one step.  Dr. Baldwin would like to propose that the Lasix fee be increased to the $15.00 after we resume racing from the summer break (August 2015). Comments from both Sal DiMario and Dan Kazmaier were heard.  Both would like to see the Lasix increase remain as scheduled, for November 2015.  

Dr. Baldwin withdrew his proposal; the Lasix increase will take effect in November 2015. 
· License Application – Brandon Givens

Information packet was given to each Commissioner

Chairman Steele advised the public, that at the conclusion of the hearing the Commission will go in to executive session to discuss and rule on Brandon Givens license application.

Andrew Kerber advised that Mr. Givens was given the option of having his application discussed in executive session.  Mr. Givens provided a statement that he would like to be heard in public session.  Mr. Givens also had the right to have counsel represent him; he has chosen not to have counsel present. 

Andrew Kerber swore-in Mr. Brandon Givens.

Brandon Givens spoke to the Commission on his own behalf.  

Admits he has used opiates and heroine since 2005.  He was in a racing accident and got addicted to pain killers, suffered from post-traumatic stress, was afraid and got in to trouble.  Previous to this accident he did not have an issue with drugs and was not in trouble.  He understands his actions have disappointed owners and trainers.  He wants to be able to provide for his daughter, he loves this sport – it is his life- it is all he knows how to do – all he wants to do.  Brandon feels he is ready to take this step and regain his life back. He would like the Commission to trust him.  

Andrew Kerber noted that this is very emotional for Brandon and if he would like a break to please say so.  
Questions:
Chairman Steele noted that Mr. Givens has completed rehabilitation programs and has received counseling; what are his plans for going forward to maintain the level (drug free) he is at now?  Mr. Givens stated he is enrolled in an Out-Patient program, and also attends “meetings” at least once a day.  He is currently under a Doctor’s care and takes Naltrexone (prescribed opiate blocker).  Mr. Givens intends to train his own horses and also train horses with his father (Les Givens). 

Commissioner Berberian asked what is going to be different now from the record of arrests over the past years spanning 3 states?  Mr. Givens stated there will be no drugs.  He will continue to take his medication and go to counseling.  He has a support group now.  He can talk about his problems.  Commissioner Berberian asked – what was the last day you did drugs?  Brandon answered - March 7, 2015. 
Executive Director Mark Davis read the list of rehabilitations that Brandon has completed.  As soon as he completed the last rehabilitation in March 2015 he went directly to IOP.  He is currently on probation in Maryland for DUI violation and sees a probation officer where he is tested.  Brandon is in good standing with his probation officer and has had no police contact.  The drug tests are randomly administered.  Mark Davis has been in contact with Brandon’s probation officer.   Brandon’s probation officer advised that the DHRC move very slowly with this case.  

Commissioner Liguori asked if Brandon believed he is an addict and if yes wouldn’t it be best to not take any drugs including alcohol.  And further why did he take drugs on March 7, 2015?  Brandon stated that he knew he was doing wrong, but that afterwards he finally went to counseling, and understood PTS and how it had affected him and continues to be under a Doctor’s care.   He also agreed that he should abstain from all drugs including alcohol.   
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Andrew Kerber asked Brandon how Jason Kurtz’s DNA got in to his urine specimen.  Brandon admitted that he paid Jason Kurtz for urine and that he (Brandon) poured (Jason’s) urine into the cup as his own. 

Chairman Steele asked Brandon to reverse roles and put himself in the Commission’s seat.  What would he do, how would he rule?   Brandon admits he does not have a good record in racing or outside of racing.  Brandon feels the trouble outside of racing should not be considered against his racing record.  Those things happened in his personal life.  He wants a second chance, he realizes now that he never gave himself a first chance.  He stated that he never hurt anyone.  He is hoping that the Commission sees something in him worthy of a second chance.  He came to the meeting today and is speaking from the heart.  Chairman Steele asked what he thinks his pathway back is.   Chairman Steele stated that the Commission’s job is to protect the integrity and safety of racing, how is he going to ensure the Commission that he is on the right track again?  Brandon stated he continues with his counseling, regular Doctor’s appointments and support group attendance.  He will submit to drug testing anytime and will do whatever the Commission wants him to.  
Vice Chairman Wagner asked Brandon (in his opinion) what the difference between an addict and Post Traumatic Stress Syndrome was.   Brandon stated that an addict is controlled by a substance and depends on that substance every day. 

PTSD syndrome effects someone who has been through a trauma, witnessing or experiencing something that they could not handle by themselves.  Vice Chairman Wagner asked if the IOP was an addiction facility or a PTSD facility.  Brandon said it could be both; the counselors there are trained to treat many types and causes of depression.  Brandon went to the IOP to follow up on his addiction and to obtain help to keep him clean.  During his care the Doctor and counselor realized his depression was PTSD based.  The facility is open 24 hours a day and he can go anytime.  The racing accident he was a part of and witnessed started his downward spiral.

Mark Davis explained to Brandon that the Commission has to consider his whole record, not just the racing record.  Mr. Davis also noted that when he spoke to Brandon’s probation officer, that she thought that the Commission should move very slowly with Brandon, and take their time in order to protect his current state.  Brandon has only been clean for 2 months.
Andrew Kerber asked Brandon when he went to Brandywine for his addiction, is that when he was diagnosed with depression and PTSD?  Brandon replied that when he was in rehab he took a test for depression, spoke to the doctors and they discovered that he had PTSD.  Andrew reviewed the conditions of Mr. Givens ruling from 1-18-12 and asked Brandon if he was looking to follow those guidelines- Groom for 90 days then a conditional driver/trainer license.  Brandon stated that USTA will not license him unless he retains a Trainer/Driver license from Delaware.  That is the reason why he changed his application from Groom to Trainer.  Mark Davis added that the USTA does not issue Groom’s license’s.  They will issue him an Owner or Trainer or Driver license if he receives one from the DHRC.
Break for Discussion (Commissioners only)

Commissioners reviewed and discussed Brandon Givens application.

Return to Public Session

Mr. Davis presented the staff’s recommendation:  Mr. Givens to receive only a trainer/groom’s license with NO driving privileges (including warm-up drives) and must maintain a good record for at least ten months.  After that period of time, Mr. Givens would be eligible to apply for a driver’s license.   The DHRC should perform random drug testing at Mr. Givens’ expense.  Mr. Givens does not currently own horses so he cannot apply for an owner’s license until he does.  
Commissioners spoke to Brandon Givens:
Chairman Steele  –  The Commissioners have decided on the following:  Trainer/Groom license.  Mr. Gievs will be on probation with a review every 60 days with Mark Davis.  At these reviews you will update Mark Davis on your treatment progress.  Perhaps in 10 months the Commission will grant you a driver’s license.  This is your pathway back – understand that if you fail, it will be the end.
Commissioner Berberian – You were sincere and shared your heart and the Commission does not want to move too fast.

We believe that an every 60 day review schedule will be helpful and if you relapse it will be the end. 

Delaware Harness Racing Commission – Public Session

May 12, 2015
Vice Chairman Wagner- Feels that the drug addiction was from the PTSD.  Being able to cope with what happened and counseling goes with that.

Commissioner Liguori – You must work with the counselors, if you follow the review program , the Commission will reconsider your licensure.

Commissioner Staats – no comment 

Mark Davis – Abstain from alcohol and drugs.  Don’t be seen in the clubhouse drinking.  You will blow the breathalyzer each time you enter the paddock, a positive test will result in permanent suspension.

Commission voted, motion was carried, seconded and passed with unanimous voice vote
Final Decision in record:
On May 12, 2015, Mr. Brandon Givens applied for a Driver/Trainer license before the Delaware Harness Racing Commission (DHRC).  After being informed at the licensing hearing that his application for a driver license would be denied, Mr. Givens was allowed to revise his application to apply for a Groom/Trainer license.  Mr. Givens was approved for a conditional Groom/Trainer license, and Mr. Givens consents to the following restrictions, limitations and conditions (imposed for cause under DHRC Rule 5.1.17):
1. For a minimum probationary period of ten months, the trainer/grooms license is for consecutive 60 day durations subject to renewal/extension at discretion of DHRC Executive Director based upon compliance/performance of Mr. Givens.  No additional license fee for 60 day extensions.

2. Application for a Driver license cannot be filed for at least 10 months.  If driver’s license granted, Mr. Givens will need to re-qualify as a driver and will be subject to an additional one year probation as a driver.

3. Must abstain from drugs and alcohol.  No adverse contact with law enforcement.

4. Continue Post Traumatic Stress Disorder and depression counseling.

5. Continue substance abuse treatment.

6. Drug testing at any time as requested by DHRC with Mr. Givens to pay full cost of drug testing. Any positive drug test will result in permanent ban from holding any license from the DHRC.

7. Breathalyzer to be taken every time Mr. Givens is in paddock.

8. Consent to monthly contact between DHRC Executive Director and Mr. Givens probationary officer for the duration of Mr. Givens’ current probation period for DUI violation.

· Reports:  Executive Director, Racing Officials, Veterinarian:
A. Executive Director: Activity Summary Report

Mark Davis reviewed the Activity Summary Report provided to the Commission.  Report covers the time period of
April 1 through April 30, 2015.  


      
Racing statistics:


Total # of Live Racing Days =14

Total # Live Races =194

Average # races per day = 14

       
Delaware Owned purse retention:  Average = 71.02% 
               
License statistics:

              
Total # licenses issued = 117 
              
Total Monthly = $5,430.00 /YTD License Fee = $26,450.00

Personnel:



State of Delaware remains under the modified hiring freeze.

                  State of Delaware is under a moratorium on all non-essential, out of state travel. 


Frank Sullivan is currently recovering at home.  Frank is expected to be back soon. 


Cross training of personnel continues


OMB will review all requests for new hires (merit, temporary, casual-seasonal,contractual,etc.) 
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Meetings/Events attended by Mark Davis:


4-8-15 DHRC Commission Meeting 

  4-9-15 Walk through Inspection of Harrington Raceway    

4-14-15 Racing Study Meeting with Secretary Kee/Racing Study Advisory Group  
  4-20 through 4-24-15 ARCI Conference, Tampa FL

  4-28-15 Economic Impact Study released

  4-30-15 Conference call with Kevin at RCI – Licensing Database
B. Racing Official Report - Presiding Judge:

Reported by: Dan Kazmaier 
Total # of Rulings: 8
Total fine amount: $1,350.00
Post-Race Positive Test: None  
Qualifier Positive Test: None  

Positive Pre Race Blood Gas Test:  None  

Dan Kazmaier reported that there is a shortage of race horses, only filling 13 race cards.
C. Racing Official Report - Chief Investigator:
Reported by: Mark Davis  
Total # Human Drug Tests = 14
Positive result: Two (2), Grooms- Nate Vickers, Terry Toomey
Total # Breathalyzer tests = 696, average 48/day
Positive result – None   
Total # Truck & Trailer Searches completed = 30, no violations/seizures
D. Racing Official Report - Veterinarian: 
Reported by: Dr. Whiston   

Total # of starters = 1490
Post- Race Testing: 

195 Blood samples were collected.

175 urine samples (20 incomplete) were collected
Catch Rate for November = 89.85%
No accidents/deaths occurred. 
1 A-Fib, 1 Breakdown, 25 sick 
Dr. Whiston reported the horse trained by Daryl Bier had a total breakdown, the only one he has ever witnessed.

Discussion:
There will be a discussion on Cobalt at the next Rules Committee Meeting on 6-2-15.  Dr. Mary Robinson will speak on this topic.  

Economic Impact Study – copies were distributed 
DHRC license database is now on RCI system, running dual systems for now.
Public Comment: 

None 

Close of Public meeting:

With no further public business to discuss, Chairman Steele made a motion to adjourn the public session.  Motion was carried,  seconded  and passed with unanimous voice vote.                 

Meeting was adjourned.    
Next Rules Committee Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, June 2, 2015 at 10:00 AM 
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, June 9, 2015 at 10:00 AM 
Both meetings will be held at Department of Agriculture – Conference Center 

